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1• Introduction 
1.1 At its sixty-sixth session, in May 1980, the Executive Board decided^ that the 
statement to the Health Assembly in plenary meeting by the representative of the 
Executive Board on the work of the Board during its two preceding sessions should be 
prepared in writing and distributed prior to the Health Assembly. 

1.2 In conformity with this decision, the representatives of the Executive Board to the 
Forty-second World Health Assembly present in this document a summary of the work of the 
Board at its eighty-second and eighty-third sessions. The representative of the 
Executive Board, in an oral statement to the plenary meeting, will highlight the 
discussions and the decisions taken on some of the issues dealt with by the Board at the 
two sessions. 

2• Eighty-second session of the Executive Board 

2.1 At its eighty-second session (16 May 1988), the Executive Board dealt with a number 
of procedural matters, including the election of its officers and the filling of 
vacancies on committees and working groups. 

2.2 After hearing the report at this session of its four representatives to the 
Forty-first World Health Assembly, the Board expressed its appreciation of the work 
accomplished by the representatives. At both its eighty-second and eighty-third 
sessions, a number of expert committee and study group reports were brought to the 
Board's attention, and the Director-General was requested to follow up the experts' 
recommendations in the implementation of the Organization's programme, bearing in mind 
the discussions in the Board. 

2.3 The Board appointed Professor 0. Ransome-Kuti as General Chairman of the Technical 
Discussions to be held at the current Health Assembly on "The health of youth". It 
selected "The role of health research in the Strategy for Health for All by the Year 
2000" as the subject for the next Technical Discussions at the Forty-third World Health 
Assembly. 

1 Decision EB66(1). 
2 „ 
WHO expert committees on: Drug Dependence, twenty-fourth report, WHO Technical 

Report Series (TRS), No. 761, 1988; International Classification of Diseases, Tenth 
Revision, second report, WHO document WHO/DES/EC/ICD-10/87.38； Health Promotion in the 
Work Setting (Health promotion for working populations), TRS No. 765, 1988; Vector 
Biology and Control, eleventh report (Urban vector and pest control), TRS No. 767, 1988； 
Strengthening Ministries of Health for Primary Health Care, TRS No. 766, 1988; Leprosy, 
sixth report, TRS No. 768, 1988: Use of Essential Drugs, third report, TRS No. 770, 
1988; Biological Standardization, thirty-eighth report, TRS No. 771, 1988; The Joint 
FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives, thirty-second report (Evaluation of certain 
veterinary drug residues in food), TRS No. 763, 1988; WHO Study Groups on Training and 
Education in Occupational Health, TRS No. 762, 1988； Rheumatic Fever and Rheumatic Heart 
Disease, TRS No. 764, 1988; Multiprofessional Education of Health Personnel: the Team 
Approach, TRS No. 769, 1988. 



3• Eighty-third session of the Executive Board 

3.1 The Board paid tribute to the memory of his late Imperial Majesty Emperor Hirohito 
of Japan, and to the memory of Professor Pocchiari, a member of the Board who had died on 
2 January 1989. 

3.2 Professor Kallings has replaced Professor Westerholm as a member of the Board, which 
in electing him as a Vice-Chairman, decided that he would be third in the order in which 
the Vice-Chairmen would be requested to serve in case of absence of the Chairman of the, 
Board. 

3.3 The Board considered the report of its Programme Committee on the Director-General‘s 
second report on Monitoring Progress in Implementing Strategies for Health for All. 
The first monitoring report had been reviewed by the Board and the Health Assembly in 
1984 and the first evaluation report on the Strategy had been reviewed in 1986. 
Subsequently in 1986 the Health Assembly had decided to modify the monitoring cycle to a 
three-year period; the second report was thus submitted to the eighty-third session of 
the Board prior to its submission to the Forty-second World Health Assembly. The Board 
noted that 86% of the Member States had responded to the requests for information and 
that the remaining Member States, those which had not provided information for the 
report, represented less than 10% of the world population. In spite of the high response 
rate it was thought timely to consider why the 25 Member States had not provided the 
requisite information. The Board considered that in view of the complexity of the 
monitoring and evaluation process the tools and procedures used should be simplified and 
the global and regional indicators reviewed. At the same time national, technical and 
managerial capacity for information and epidemiological analysis and interpretration 
should be strengthened. 

3.4 The world economic situation had had negative repercussions on the health status and 
health care services in recent years. The most important challenge facing policy makers 
in countries was the deterioration of the quality of life and general health status of 
growing numbers of people living in extreme poverty and the inadequate attention paid to 
the social and human implications of austerity measures imposed in order to resolve the 
ever mounting debt crisis in the world. Redoubled efforts were needed to reduce 
urban-rural disparities of health coverage and to provide for the health needs of 
vulnerable groups. Managerial weaknesses in the health systems and the lack of concern 
for social inequities and low motivation towards primary health care on the part of 
health personnel were identified as key obstacles towards achieving health for all. The 
Board in its resolution EB83.Rll recommended to the Health Assembly the adoption of a 
resolution urging Member States to strengthen their health infrastructure, the 
information base and other capacities for action oriented towards achieving health for 
all and requested WHO and its different organs to provide the requisite support. 

3.5 The review of the proposed programme budget for the financial period 1990-1991 was 
the most important item on the agenda of the Board's eighty-third session. Concurrently 
the Board considered the reports of the Regional Directors on significant regional 
developments including regional committee matters. The structure of the Board's report 
on its review of the proposed programme budget is as usual arranged in three 
chapters : General policy matters； Programme policy matters； and Budgetary and 
financial policy matters. 

3.6 Under General policy matters (Chapter I) the Board repeatedly referred to the 
serious current divergence between the need for accelerated health development action and 
the resource limitations imposed by the current economic crisis. The effects of this 

1 See document A42/4. 
2 Document EB83/1989/REC/1, Part II. 



conflict are felt the most strongly by the developing countries and particularly by the 
least developed countries. The Board reiterated its conviction that the fundamental 
concepts of health for all and primary health care were sound. In line with this 
conviction the Board fully endorsed the proposals of the Director-General regarding the 
main approaches of WHO's work with Members States, namely: (1) strengthening the basic 
infrastructure of health systems based on primary health care； (2) improving management 
information and research capabilities； (3) ensuring the transfer and "appropriation" of 
appropriate technology; (4) developing and reorienting human resources in line with the 
new strategies； and (5) mobilizing and optimally using all available financial and 
material resources for sustainable development. The Board's emphasis on sustainable 
development is in response not only to the effects of the economic crisis but also to the 
crisis of environment, development and human health which it recognizes as a theme that 
cuts across virtually all WHO programmes. The Director-General is taking up the 
challenge of the "Brundtland report" of the World Commission on Environment and 
Development and translating it into action. 

3.7 The weakest link in the health development chain in most countries is the 
infrastructure which should form the backbone of the rest of the system. Since it was 
difficult to attract external resources for strengthening the infrastructure, the Board 
agreed with the proposals of the Director-General and the Regional Directors to channel a 
large share of WHO's technical cooperation resources to infrastructure development. WHO 
at the international level, and health ministries at national level, should develop new 
ways of collaborating with all related sectors and parties engaged in national and 
community development, including education, agriculture, food, industry, housing, public 
works and communications. Health-for-all leadership activities were particularly 
emphasized. 

3.8. The Board supported the views expressed by the Director-General and the Regional 
Directors regarding the need to ensure the essential unity of all WHO's programmes 
irrespective of sources of funding. This was seen to be especially important since, 
according to information received thus far, the expected resources from extrabudgetary 
sources for the current biennium as well as for 1990-1991, for the first time in the 
history of WHO already exceeded the provision for the regular budget. The Board noted 
the continuing fiscal responsibility demonstrated by the Director-General in putting 
forward a proposed programme budget for 1990-1991 with "zero budget growth" in real 
terms, in accordance with resolution EB79.R9, which also requested the Director-General 
to ensure that all Member States had the possibility of being adequately involved in the 
cooperative process of reaching agreement on regional and global programme budgets. The 
Board also noted that in line with the recommendations of the Programme Committee, which 
for the first time had reviewed the global and interregional components of the proposed 
programme budget, the Director-General had made certain adjustments to various programmes 
at the global level. 

3.9. Under Programme policy matters (Chapter II), the Board discussed individual 
programme policies under the four broad categories of the Eighth General Programme of 
Work. Under the category "Direction, coordination and management", the Board noted with 
approval that additional resources had been been made available at the global level to 
strengthen emergency preparedness and response and emphasized the importance of 
strengthening the capabilities at the regional level. Under the category "Health system 
infrastructure", the Board, in its resolutions EB83.R21 and EB83.R20, recommended two 
resolutions for adoption by the World Health Assembly to strengthen support to countries 
facing serious economic constraints, and to strengthen support in rationalizing the 
financing of health care services, respectively. The Board welcomed the proposal from 
the Director-General to give greater support to financial analysis of health care 
delivery in order to strengthen the capabilities of countries to undertake micro- as well 
as macro-economic analysis. 

1 World Commission on Environment and Development. Our Common Future• Oxford 
University Press, 1987. 



3.10 The Board noted that despite progress made in developing human resources for health, 
serious problems still persisted. There continued to be a need to improve the quality of 
training for all categories of health personnel and to emphasize the nationally relevant 
elements for training. The Board viewed the role of the nursing profession as one of the 
bulwarks of primary health care and concluded that the professional status, leadership 
and advocacy roles and responsibilities of nursing/midwifery personnel must all be 
enhanced. 

3.11 The Board noted the Director-General‘s decision to define clearly the two areas 
under the programme for public information and education for health into public 
information and public relations, and health education and health promotion. 

3.12 Under the category "Health science and technology", the Board recommended to the 
Health Assembly the adoption of a resolution approving the plan of action on "Tobacco or 
health" for 1988-1995 proposed by the Director-General and resolving that each year 
31 May will be World No-Tobacco Day (resolution EB83.R13). The Board noted the need to 
take urgent action leading to the prevention of mental, neurological and psychosocial 
disorders. Concerned with the seriousness and continuing growth of problems related to 
alcohol and drug abuse, the Board recommended a resolution on the subject for adoption by 
the Health Assembly (resolution EB83.R10). 

3.13 As the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade is drawing to a 
close, the Board expressed its concern that millions of people, in particular the 
underserved populations in rural areas were still without satisfactory water supply or 
proper sanitation. Accordingly, the Board recommended measures to ensure that the 
momentum created during the Decade should be maintained and that WHO should adopt a more 
forceful approach in mobilizing the resources required to support those activities 
(resolution EB83.R14). The Board shared the view that the Organization's task in 
responding to the recommendations of the report of the World Commission on Environment 
and Development was complex and called for dialogue not only with organizations and 
bodies of the United Nations system but also with bilateral aid agencies (resolution 
EB83.R15). The Board noted that steps were being taken to bring together in a new 
Division of Drug Management and Policies the activities on essential drugs, 
pharmaceuticals, biologicals and traditional medicine, as well as the drug-related 
aspects of health laboratory technology and assessment of psychotropic and narcotic 
substances. Similarly, it noted that a new programme of health care technology was being 
established comprising clinical, laboratory and radiological technology together with 
other health care technology. 

3.14 The Board commended the Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) on the 
accomplishments to date and endorsed the plans outlined for the coming decade including 
the plan of action for the eradication of poliomyelitis. It recommended the adoption of 
a resolution which, inter alia, called for maintaining the momentum in vaccinations 
against the various EPI target diseases and in the eradication of poliomyelitis 
(resolution EB83.R2). The Board expressed concern at the deterioration of the malaria 
situation in many parts of the world and urged the Director-General to ensure that 
adequate extrabudgetary resources were secured not only to maintain effective control in 
areas where it has already been achieved but also to extend control measures to other 
malarious areas (resolution EB83.R16). The Board acknowledged with appreciation the 
leadership role that WHO had played in ensuring a unified global approach for the 
prevention and control of AIDS. It noted the importance of the UNDP/WHO alliance to 
facilitate implementation of the global strategy at country level and requested the 
observance of 1 December every year as World AIDS Day (resolution EB83.R17). 

3.15 During its consideration of Budgetary and financial policy matters (Chapter III) the 
Board endorsed the Director-General's proposal to appropriate approximately 
US$ 39.5 million from casual income towards the financing of the 1990-1991 programme 
budget. The Board also recommended to the Health Assembly the extension to 1990-1991 of 
the existing exchange rate facility whereby the Director-General is (a) authorized to 
charge net additional costs up to US$ 31 million against casual income and (b) requested 
to transfer to casual income all the net savings resulting from differences between the 



budgetary rates of exchange and the United Nations/WHO accounting rates of exchange with 
respect to the relationship between the United States dollar and the Swiss Franc and five 
major regional office currencies (resolution EB83,R3). 

3.16 The scale of assessments on the Member States of WHO follows as closely as possible 
the latest available scale applicable in the United Nations, modified to reflect 
differences in membership. A revised scale proposed for application in WHO for 
1990-1991, which reflected the scale adopted by the United Nations for 1989-1991 with 
appropriate adjustments, would be submitted to the Health Assembly for adoption. WHO 
assessment percentages in the newly proposed scale for 1990-1991 were either equal to or 
lower than those in the United Nations scale for 1989-1991. The Board endorsed the 
Director-General's proposal for an effective working budget level of US$ 653 740 000, 
representing an increase of 7.35% over the approved 1988-1989 effective working budget 
level (resolution EB83.R4). 

3.17 The Board expressed its concern at the deterioration in recent years in the payment 
of contributions by Member States and recommended a resolution to the Health Assembly 
calling the attention of all Members to the importance of paying contributions as early 
as possible (resolution EB83.R5). 

3.18 The Board reviewed the Programme Committee‘s report on the management of WHO's 
resources and setting of programme priorities within the framework of the WHO managerial 
process. The Board noted the extensive discussion over the past years by its 
Programme Committee, the six regional committees and the Executive Board itself on the 
subject and adopted a resolution (resolution EB83.R22) approving the recommendations of 
the Programme Committee. 

3.19 The Board appointed Dr Sang Tae Han as Regional Director for the Western Pacific for 
a period of five years as from 1 February 1989. The Board also considered a report of 
its Programme Committee on the selection and appointment of the Director-General and 
Regional Directors. The Board concluded that the present practice remains the most 
satisfactory. 

3.20 The Board examined a report of its Programme Committee on the Board's role in the 
follow-up of reports of expert committees and study groups. It reaffirmed that, in view 
of the technical and scientific expertise of members of expert committees and study 
groups, the substance of their reports must be respected in its entirety, and decided 
that the Director-General may select those reports which he considers to be of critical 
public health importance or may influence the selection of WHO's future priorities, for 
closer examination by the Programme Committee before being submitted to the Board for 
review (decision EB83.(9)). 

3.21 The Board noted a statement by a representative of the WHO Staff Associations. The 
Board confirmed the amendments to the Staff Rules made by the Director-General 
(resolution EB83.R6) in respect of dependants' allowances for professional and 
higher-graded staff, education grant, special education grant for handicapped children, 
maternity leave and abolishing of posts and reduction in force. As regards the 
recruitment of international staff, the Board expressed its appreciation of the progress 
made in the past biennium in the geographical representativeness of the staff and 
recommended to the World Health Assembly the adoption of a resolution (resolution 
EB83.R12) calling on the Director-General and the Regional Directors to pursue their 
efforts to continue to improve the geographical representativeness of the staff. The 
Board was also appreciative of the progress made in achieving a greater 
representativeness of women in the professional and higher categories of staff and 
decided to maintain a target of 30% for the proportion of all professional and 
higher-graded posts to be occupied by women (resolution EB83.R9). 

1 See document EB83/1989/REC/1, Part I, Annex 1. 
2 Document EB83/1989/REC/1, Part I, Annexes 10 and 11. 
3 Document EB83/1987/REC/1, Part I, Annex 7. 
4 Document EB83/1987/REC/1, Part I, Annex 6. 



3.22 The Board recommended to the Health Assembly that it should authorize the financing 
of expenditures envisaged in the Director-General‘s report on the status of projects 
being financed from the Real Estate Fund and the estimated requirements of the Fund for 
the period 1 June 1989 to 31 May 1990 (resolution EB83.R7). The Board also recommended 
to the Health Assembly the approval of the financial arrangements proposed by the 
Director-General for the construction of additional facilities at headquarters and use 
the Special Account for Headquarters Extension and Repayment of the Swiss Loan for the 
stated purpose (resolution EB83.R8) 

3.23 The Board noted the report of the Director-General on developments within the United 
Nations system. The Board recommended to the Health Assembly that it should adopt a 
resolution approving the agreement between the World Health Organization and the United 
Nations Industrial Development Organization (resolution EB83.R18). 

3.24 The Board decided to maintain official relations with 58 of the nongovernmental 
organizations reviewed at the eighty-third session. The Board, while maintaining 
relations with the World Confederation for Physical Therapy, decided that its relation 
should be reviewed in 1991 with special attention to the policy of its member 
organization in South Africa. The Board decided to establish official relations with the 
World Association of Girl Guides and Girl Scouts, Christoffel-Blindenmission, 
Commonwealth Pharmaceutical Association, World Vision International, International 
Society for Biomedical Research on Alcoholism, and Industry Council for Development 
(resolution EB83.R19). 

3.25 The Board awarded the Léon Bernard Foundation Prize for 1989 to Dr С. Everett Koop 
of the USA; the Dr A. T. Shousha Foundation Prize to Professor El Sheikh Mahgoub Gaafar 
of Sudan； the Child Health Foundation Prize to Professor Hussein Kamel Bahaa El Din of 
Egypt； the Child Health Foundation Fellowship to Dr Mahamadou Guélaye Sail of Senegal; 
and the Sasakawa Health Prize to Dr Niu Dongping of China. 

3.26 The Board approved the provisional agenda for the Forty-second World Health 
Assembly. The eighty-fourth session of the Board will be convened on Monday, 22 May 1989 
at WHO headquarters in Geneva. 

1 Document EB83/1989/REC/1, Part I, Annex 4. 
2 Document EB83/1989/REC/1, Part I, Annex 6. 


